LACK OF FEMALE REPRESENTATION IN PEACE PROCESSES IN THE MENA REGION

McKenna Swindle

FOOTNOTES

1. "Methodology," *Women's Participation in Peace Processes*, Council on Foreign Relations, accessed September 3, 2020,

https://www.cfr.org/womens-participation-in-peace-processes/methodology.

- 2. Ibid.
- 3. Ibid.
- 4. Peter Wallensteen and Mikael Eriksson, *Negotiating Peace*, (Uppsala: Uppsala University, 2009), 18,

https://peacemaker.un.org/sites/peacemaker.un.org/files/Negotiating%20PeaceLessonsfrom3Agr eements_WallensteenEriksson2009.pdf.

- 5. "Provision," *Dictionary.com*, accessed December 1, 2020, https://www.dictionary.com/browse/provision?s=t.
- 6. Claske Dijkema, Karine Gatelier, and Alexia Stainer, "Assessing the Durability of Peace Agreements," *Irenees.net*, May 2009, http://www.irenees.net/bdf_fiche-analyse-890_en.html.
- 7. "Middle East/North Africa (MENA)," Office of the United States Trade Representative, accessed December 1, 2020,

https://ustr.gov/countries-regions/europe-middle-east/middle-east/north-africa#:~:text=MENA%20 countries%20consist%20of%20Algeria,United%20Arab%20Emirates%20and%20Yemen.

- 8. Jana Krause, Werner Krause, and Piia Branfors, "Women's Participation in Peace Negotiations and the Durability of Peace," *International Interactions* 44, no. 6 (August 2018): 994, https://doi.org/10.1080/03050629.2018.1492386.
- 9. *Global Gender Gap Report 2020*, (Geneva: World Economic Forum, 2019), 5, http://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF_GGGR_2020.pdf.
- 10. Jennifer Staats, Johnny Walsh, and Rosarie Tucci, "A Primer on Multi-track Diplomacy: How Does It Work?," *United States Institute of Peace*, July 31, 2019, https://www.usip.org/publications/2019/07/primer-multi-track-diplomacy-how-does-it-work.
- 11. Ibid.
- 12. Ibid.
- **13.** "Truth Commissions," *International Center for Transitional Justice*, January 1, 2008, https://www.ictj.org/sites/default/files/ICTJ-Global-Truth-Commissions-2008-English.pdf.
- 14. "Overview," Civil Society, *The World Bank*, accessed December 1, 2020, https://www.worldbank.org/en/about/partners/civil-society/overview.
- 15. "How is the Term 'Armed Conflict' Defined in International Humanitarian Law?," International Committee of the Red Cross, March 2008, https://www.refworld.org/docid/47e24eda2.html.
- 16. "Landmark Resolution on Women, Peace and Security," Office of the Special Adviser on Gender, *United Nations*, October 31, 2000, https://www.un.org/womenwatch/osagi/wps/.
- **17.** Therese Pettersson and Magnus Öberg, "Organized Violence, 1989–2019," *Journal of Peace Research* 57, no. 4 (June 16, 2020): 594–613, https://doi.org/10.1177/0022343320934986.
- Nils Petter Gleditsch, Peter Wallensteen, Mikael Eriksson, Margareta Sollenberg, and Håvard Strand, "Armed Conflict 1946–2001: A New Dataset," *Journal of Peace Research* 39, no. 5 (September 1, 2002): 615–637, https://doi.org/10.1177/0022343302039005007.
- 19. "Peace Processes," United States Institute of Peace, accessed December 1, 2020, https://www.usip.org/issue-areas/peace-processes.
- 20. Nicole Ball, "The Challenge of Rebuilding War-Torn Societies" in *Turbulent Peace*, ed. Chester A. Crocker, Fen Osler Hampson, and Pamela Aall, (Washington DC: US Institute of Peace, 2001), 721–722,

http://210.149.141.37/pko_e/organization/researcher/atpkonow/article015.html#ref3.

- 21. "Saeb Erekat," *Jewish Virtual Library*, accessed November 18, 2020, https://www.iewishvirtuallibrary.org/saeb-erekat.
- 22. "Camp David Accords and the Arab-Israeli Peace Process," Milestones: 1977–1980, Office of the *Historian*, accessed November 18, 2020, https://history.state.gov/milestones/1977-1980/camp-david.
- Rupam Jain, "Exclusive: Taliban, Afghan Negotiators Set Ground Rules to Safeguard Peace Talks—Sources," *Reuters*, October 6, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/afghanistan-taliban-talks-exclusive-int/exclusive-taliban-afghan-ne gotiators-set-ground-rules-to-safeguard-peace-talks-sources-idUSKBN26R1DJ.
- 24. "Camp David Accords and the Arab-Israeli Peace Process," Milestones: 1977–1980, Office of the *Historian*, accessed November 18, 2020,
 - https://history.state.gov/milestones/1977-1980/camp-david.
- "Mapping and Explaining Middle Eastern Conflict," *Esri*, accessed October 24, 2020, https://www.arcgis.com/apps/Cascade/index.html?appid=6b440bfdf67e48de818a4cc7867f2bda.
- "Israel Profile—Timeline," BBC News, April 9, 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-29123668.
- 27. "Search PAM," Peace Accords Matrix, *University of Notre Dame*, accessed October 12, 2020, https://peaceaccords.nd.edu/search-pam.
- 28. Escola de Cultura de Pau, *Peace Talks in Focus 2020: Report on Trends and Scenarios*, (Barcelona: Icaria, 2020), 105,
 - https://www.un.org/sexualviolenceinconflict/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/negociaciones20i.pdf.
- 29. "Explore the Data," Women's Participation in Peace Processes, *Council on Foreign Relations*, accessed October 3, 2020, https://www.cfr.org/womens-participation-in-peace-processes/explore-the-data.
- UN Women, Women's Participation in Peace Negotiations: Connections between Presence and Influence, (UN Women, 2012), 7,
- https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/03AWomenPeaceNeg.pdf.
 31. "Israel and Palestinian Territories," Women's Participation in Peace Processes, *Council on Foreign Relations*, accessed September 2, 2020, https://www.cfr.org/womens-participation-in-peace-processes/israel-and-palestinian-territories.
- "Afghanistan," Women's Participation in Peace Processes, *Council on Foreign Relations*, accessed September 2, 2020,
- https://www.cfr.org/womens-participation-in-peace-processes/afghanistan. 33. "Lives Blown Apart: Crimes against Women in Times of Conflict: Stop Violence against Women,"
- Amnesty International, December 8, 2004, https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/ACT77/075/2004/en/#:~:text=Justice%20Systems-,Lives %20blown%20apart%3A%20Crimes%20against%20women%20in%20times,conflict%3A%20Sto p%20violence%20against%20women&text=In%20this%20report%2C%20Amnesty%20Internatio nal,which%20women%20play%20in%20conflict.
- 34. "Women's Participation in Peace Processes," *Council on Foreign Relations*, accessed November 3, 2020, https://www.cfr.org/womens-participation-in-peace-processes/.
- 35. "Landmark Resolution on Women, Peace and Security," Office of the Special Adviser on Gender, *United Nations*, October 31, 2000, https://www.un.org/womenwatch/osagi/wps/.
- "Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, General Recommendation 30," *United Nations,* November 1, 2013, https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/15/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CEDAW/C/ GC/30&Lang=en.
- **37.** "The Resolutions," *Peace Women*, accessed December 16, 2020, http://www.peacewomen.org/why-WPS/solutions/resolutions.

uth africa s truth and reconcilliation commission.pdf.

- 38. "Explore the Data," Women's Participation in Peace Processes, *Council on Foreign Relations*, accessed October 3, 2020,
 - https://www.cfr.org/womens-participation-in-peace-processes/explore-the-data.
- Pumla Gobodo-Madikizela, Women's Contributions to South Africa's Truth and Reconciliation Committee, (Women Waging Peace, 2005), 9, https://www.inclusivesecurity.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/08/11_women_s_contributions_to_so

- **40.** "Gender Inequality Index," Human Development Reports, *United Nations Development Programme*, accessed November 18, 2020, http://hdr.undp.org/en/composite/GII.
- 41. Joan Williams, "Why Women Have to Fight to Be Respected and Liked at Work," *Lean In*, accessed December 17, 2020,
- https://leanin.org/education/what-works-for-women-at-work-part-2-the-tightrope.
 42. Shereen El Feki, Brian Heilman, and Gary Barker, *Understanding Masculinities: Results from the International Men and Gender Equality Survey (IMAGES)—Middle East and North Africa*, (Cairo and Washington, D.C.: UN Women and Promundo-US, 2017), 47, https://prod.unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/library/publications/2017/im ages-mena-multi-country-report-en.pdf?la=en&vs=3602.
- **43.** "Chapter Four: Women in Society," *The World's Muslims: Religion, Politics and Society*, Pew Research Center, April 30, 2013, https://www.pewforum.org/2013/04/30/the-worlds-muslims-religion-politics-society-women-in-soci etv/.
- 44. Drew Desilver and David Masci, "World's Muslim Population More Widespread than You Might Think," *Pew Research Center*, January 31, 2017, https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2017/01/31/worlds-muslim-population-more-widespread-th an-you-might-think/.
- **45.** "Sharia Law Countries 2020," *World Population Review*, accessed November 18, 2020, https://worldpopulationreview.com/country-rankings/sharia-law-countries.
- 46. Toni Johnson and Mohammed Aly Sergie, "Islam: Governing Under Sharia," Council on Foreign Relations, updated July 25, 2014, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/islam-governing-under-sharia.
- 47. "Verse 24:4—English Translation," *The Qur'anic Arabic Corpus*, accessed November 18, 2020, http://corpus.guran.com/translation.jsp?chapter=24&verse=4.
- J.C.H., "Doctrines vs. Culture: Sources of Sexims in Islam," WomanStats Blog, WomanStats Project, November 17, 2020, https://womanstats.wordpress.com/2020/11/17/doctrine-vs-culture-sources-of-sexism-in-islam/#_f tn2.
- 49. "A Woman Among Warlords: Women's Rights in the Taliban and Post-Taliban Eras," Wide Angle, PBS, September 11, 2007, https://www.pbs.org/wnet/wideangle/uncategorized/a-woman-among-warlords-womens-rights-in-t he-taliban-and-post-taliban-eras/66/#:~:text=One%20of%20the%20Taliban's%20edicts,for%20all %20women%20and%20girls.&text=On%20June%2016%2C%201998%2C%20however,the%20t eachings%20of%20the%20Koran.
- **50.** Houriya Ahmed, "The Taliban's perversion of sharia law," *The Guardian*, May 3, 2009, https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/belief/2009/may/03/taliban-sharia-pakistan.
- 51. World Bank, *Jobs for Shared Prosperity: Time for Action in the Middle East and North Africa*, (Washington, DC: World Bank, 2013), 1, http://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/540401468051871415/pdf/724690v40Full00Prosperity0full0book.pdf.
- 52. "Training Future Negotiators and Mediators," *United Nations Institute for Training and Research*, accessed December 17, 2020,
 - https://unitar.org/about/news-stories/news/training-future-negotiators-and-mediators.
- 53. "Legal and Social Barriers Holding Back Women's Empowerment in Middle East and North Africa," OECD, July 9, 2017, https://www.oecd.org/mena/legal-and-social-barriers-holding-back-women-s-empowerment-in-mi ddle-east-and-north-africa.htm.
- 54. "Women's Workplace Equality Index," Legal Barriers, *Council on Foreign Relations*, accessed December 17, 2020, https://www.cfr.org/legal-barriers/.
- Narjes Mehdizadeh, "Measures to Promote Work-Family Reconciliation in the MENA Region: Parental Leave, Childcare and Good Practices," *DIFI Family Research and Proceedings* (2013): 2, https://doi.org/10.5339/difi.2013.arabfamily.3.
- 56. "Working Conditions Laws Database," International Labor Organization, accessed October 4, 2020,

https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_protect/---protrav/---travail/documents/presentatio n/wcms_146179.pdf.

- 57. "Women in Business and Management: Gaining Momentum in the Middle East and North Africa: Regional Report," *International Labour Organization*, (Beirut: International Labour Organization, 2016), 15, https://www.ilo.org/beirut/publications/WCMS_446101/lang--en/index.htm.
- "School Enrollment, Tertiary (Gross), Gender Parity Index (GPI)—Middle East & North Africa," *The World Bank*, accessed October 16, 2020, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SE.ENR.TERT.FM.ZS?end=2019&locations=ZQ&start=1970.
- "Golda Meir," Britannica, December 4, 2020, https://www.britannica.com/biography/Golda-Meir.
- "Regional Averages," Women in National Parliaments, January 1, 2019, http://archive.ipu.org/wmn-e/arc/world010219.htm.
- 61. Jone Johnson Lewis, "International Women's Suffrage Timeline: 1851–Present," *ThoughtCo.*, March 16, 2020, https://www.thoughtco.com/international-woman-suffrage-timeline-3530479.
- 62. Kianne Sadeq, "Kuwait Grants Women Right to Vote," CNN, May 16, 2005, http://www.cnn.com/2005/WORLD/meast/05/16/kuwait.women/.
- 63. "Full Text of the Iraqi Constitution," *The Washington Post*, accessed November 4, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2005/10/12/AR2005101201450.html.
- 64. "Government: United Arab Emirates," The World Factbook, Central Intelligence Agency, accessed November 4, 2020,
- https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ae.html. 65. "Women in Saudi Arabia to Vote and Run in Elections," *BBC*, September 25, 2011,
- https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-15052030. 66. "Saudi Arabia's Women Vote in Election for First Time," *BBC*, December 12, 2015,
- https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-35075702.
- 67. Equality in Politics: A Survey of Men and Women in Parliaments, (Geneva: Inter-Parliamentary Union, 2008), 31–34,

https://www.ipu.org/resources/publications/reports/2016-07/equality-in-politics-survey-women-and -men-in-parliaments.

68. Shereena Qazi, "Who Are the Afghan Women Negotiating Peace with the Taliban," *Aljazeera*, October 7, 2020,

https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2020/10/7/who-are-the-afghan-women-negotiating-peace-wit h-taliban.

- 69. "Afghanistan," Women's Participation in Peace Processes, *Council on Foreign Relations*, accessed September 2, 2020,
 - https://www.cfr.org/womens-participation-in-peace-processes/afghanistan.
- Marie O'Reilly, Andrea Ó Súilleabháin, and Thania Paffenholz, "Women's Participation and a Better Understanding of the Political," *Reimagining Peacemaking: Women's Roles in Peace Processes*, (New York: International Peace Institute, June 2015), 56, https://wps.unwomen.org/pdf/CH03.pdf.
- 71. "Oslo Accords," *History*, August 21, 2018, https://www.history.com/topics/middle-east/oslo-accords#section 6.
- 72. Daniel Nerenberg, "What do Peace Processes Without Women's Participation Produce? Less Peace.," *The Washington Post*, September 24, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2018/09/24/25-years-after-the-oslo-acco rds-evidence-that-peace-processes-suffer-without-women/.
- 73. Claske Dijkema, Karine Gatelier, and Alexia Stainer, "Assessing the Durability of Peace Agreements," *Irenees.net*, May 2009, http://www.irenees.net/bdf_fiche-analyse-890_en.html.
- 74. Jana Krause, Werner Krause, and Piia Branfors, "Women's Participation in Peace Negotiations and the Durability of Peace," *International Interactions* 44, no. 6 (August 2018): 1002, https://doi.org/10.1080/03050629.2018.1492386.
- **75.** Ibid.
- 76. Ibid., 987.
- 77. "Israeli-Palestinian Conflict," Global Conflict Tracker, *Council on Foreign Relations*, December 16, 2020, https://www.cfr.org/global-conflict-tracker/conflict/israeli-palestinian-conflict.

- "Israeli and Palestinian Territories," Women's Participation in Peace Processes, Council on Foreign Relations, accessed Novemer 27, 2020 https://www.cfr.org/womens-participation-in-peace-processes/israel-and-palestinian-territories.
- Jacqui True and Yolanda Riveros-Morales, "Towards Inclusive Peace: Analysing Gender-Sensitive Peace Agreements 2000–2016," *International Political Science Review* 40, no. 1 (November 2018): 36, https://doi.org/10.1177/0192512118808608.
- "Resolution 1820," United Nations Security Council, June 19, 2008, https://undocs.org/S/RES/1820(2008).
- 81. "Iraq: Forced Marriage, Conversion for Yezidis," *Human Rights Watch*, October 11, 2014, https://www.hrw.org/news/2014/10/11/iraq-forced-marriage-conversion-yezidis.
- 82. "Factsheet: Women, Peace and Security in the Middle East and North Africa region," *Oxfam*, February 2016, https://iknowpolitics.org/sites/default/files/oxfam_women-peace-and-security-in-the-middle-east-a nd-north-africa-region-factsheet.pdf.
- "Political Agreement for Peace and Reconciliation in the Central African Republic," United Nations Security Council, February 2019,
- https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/S_2019_145_E.pdf.
 84. Jana Krause, Werner Krause, and Piia Branfors, "Women's Participation in Peace Negotiations and the Durability of Peace," *International Interactions* 44, no. 6 (August 2018): 990,
- https://doi.org/10.1080/03050629.2018.1492386.
 85. Lesley Connolly and Laura Powers, *Local Networks for Peace: Lessons from Community-Led Peacebuilding*, (New York: International Peace Institute, September 2018), 1–73, https://www.ipinst.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/1809 Local-Networks-for-Peace2.pdf.
- "A Global Alliance of Regional Women Mediator Networks," *Global Women Mediators*, accessed November 9, 2020, https://globalwomenmediators.org/.
- 87. "Arab Women Mediators Network," *Global Women Mediators*, accessed November 9, 2020, https://globalwomenmediators.org/awmn/.
- 88. "Women in Mediation in the Arab World: Increasing the Chances of Peace," *The Elders*, October 26, 2020,

https://www.theelders.org/news/women-mediation-arab-world-increasing-chances-peace. 89. "Women in Peacebuilding and Mediation in Cyprus: Where We Are and Where to Next?,"

Mediterranean Women Mediators Network, July 2018, https://womenmediators.net/women-in-peacebuilding-and-mediation-in-cyprus-where-we-are-and -where-to-next/.

90. "Women in Mediation in the Arab World: Increasing the Chances of Peace," *The Elders*, October 26, 2020,

https://www.theelders.org/news/women-mediation-arab-world-increasing-chances-peace.

- 91. Desirée Nilsson, "Anchoring the Peace: Civil Society Actors in Peace Accords and Durable Peace," *International Interactions* 38, no. 2 (2018): 258, https://doi.org/10.1080/03050629.2012.659139.
- 92. "Colombia: National Summit of Women for Peace Starts in Colombia," *Peace Women*, October 23, 2013,

http://peacewomen.org/content/colombia-national-summit-women-peace-starts-colombia. 93. "Colombia," Women's Participation in Peace Processes, *Council on Foreign Relations*, accessed

- Solution of a control of a cont
- 94. IDIO. 95. Ibid
- 95. Ibid.
- **96.** Nyasha Liang, "Colombia's Truth Commission Prepares to Embark on the Extraterritorial Truth-Telling Process," *International Center for Transitional Justice*, August 22, 2018, https://www.ictj.org/news/colombia%E2%80%99s-truth-commission-prepares-embark-extraterrito rial-truth-telling-process.
- 97. "Colombian Diaspora: Truth, Memory and Reconciliation," *Migration and Peacebuilding*, Swiss Peace, December 2017,

https://www.swisspeace.ch/apropos/kolumbiens-diaspora-wahrheit-erinnerung-und-versoehnung/

- 98. "Truth, Memory and Reconciliation Commission of Colombian Women in the Diaspora," Conciliation Resources, October 2017, https://www.c-r.org/resource/truth-memory-and-reconciliation-commission-colombian-women-dias pora.
- 99. "Colombia," Women's Participation in Peace Processes, *Council on Foreign Relations*, accessed November 9, 2020, https://www.cfr.org/womens-participation-in-peace-processes/colombia.
- 100. "Afghanistan Peace Prospects 'Slim' Without Women's Participation: Hillary Clinton," *United Nations*, March 10, 2020, https://news.un.org/en/story/2020/03/1059091.
- 101. Escola de Cultura de Pau, *Peace Talks in Focus 2020: Report on Trends and Scenarios*, (Barcelona: Icaria, 2020), 105,
- https://www.un.org/sexualviolenceinconflict/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/negociaciones20i.pdf.
- 102. "Launch of the Group of Friends of Women in Afghanistan," *Permanent Mission of the Islamic Republic of Afghanistan to the United Nations in New York*, November 19, 2019, https://afghanistan-un.org/2019/11/launch-of-the-group-of-friends-of-women-in-afghanistan/.